National Council of the United States

Society of St. Vincent de Paul, Inc.

January 26, 2018
Official Minutes of the Board of Directors Meeting
St. Louis, Missouri
January 26, 2018
Board Members Present: President Ralph Middlecamp, David Barringer, Brian Burgess, Guadalupe Valencia, James Dodd, Irene Frechette, Alice Garvey, Bill Brazier, Tom Pelger, Ray Dupont, John Hallissy, Jeanne Harper, Althea Graham, Tom Fahl, Morgan Jellett, Ray Sickinger, Ann Schorno, and John Berry.  Dave Winslett was excused.
Meeting was opened with a prayer at 1:00 pm CST by Ralph Middlecamp

ITEM: Consent Agenda
Guadalupe Valencia
Minutes of the November 2017 Board Meeting were moved, seconded and approved.
· Ralph added three items to the Consent Agenda:

· Stores Committee Report

· Formation of Committees

· Mission Statement

ITEM: President’s Report
Ralph Middlecamp
· Strategic Plan is going well.  

· Ralph attended the Western Hemisphere Ibero-American Meeting in Ecuador.

· We have selected two people to attend the International Youth Meeting in Salamanca Spain in June 2018.   We may decide to send all three applicants, Cat Brissette, Maeve McDermott, (University of Wisconsin), Rachel Burgos (St. Johns in Brooklyn).  We have also been asked to sponsor representatives from countries that don’t have the money available.  
· Planning for San Diego is in process.  Committee Meetings will start in the afternoon.  Key Note speakers are Renato Lima de Oliveira and Dr. Dr. Hoffman Ospino, who spoke at the convocation last summer.
· Renato attended a FamVin meeting in Philadelphia. Prior to the meeting, Renato visited Boston, and after the meeting, Washington, DC.  He was able to interact with the Vincentians and take a special tour of the Capital.  Before he returned to Brazil, he visited the National Basilica, and the Miraculous Medal Shrine.  He will be with us in San Diego and plans to visit two other US cities in 2019 in conjunction with the next Philadelphia meeting.
ITEM: Treasurer’s Report


Jim Dodd
· We will approve the November Financials and discuss the December Financials; review the Year-end financials; and approve the Audit and Budget. 
· Total Net Assets from September 2016-September 2017 went up $1.737M, 40%; a big successful year.  We have reformatted the financials so they fit GAAP accounting and the Audit itself.  December financials are in the new format

· November Financials Net Assets decreased $454K due to Walk for the Poor funds being paid back to the conferences.  Accounts Receivable  increase of $180K, due to late Solidarity billing, that will correct itself.  
· Statement of Activity -  Operational Income is at 94.8 % of Budgeted Revenues; Operating Expenses are at 90% of Budgeted.  Expenses are unfavorable to budget due to legal fees that were 577.8% over budget.  Once the trademark issues are settled, the legal fees will stabilize.  Legal Fees included 501 c 3 transition and set up of the National Foundation and Disaster Services Corporation.  
· Funds Activity - in November we continued to get Disaster money in that will flow back out.  Some funds stay with our Domestic Disaster Fund.
· National office filled two vacancies in December and January and one will remain open.  

· It would be beneficial if we had some detailed financial services reports from DSC.    The Board's only requirement is to approve their budget.  Some of the Disaster moneys we receive go to Councils, not just DSC.  We have been working with the Mexico Council.  We have also been asked for contributions to CIAD global funds.  

· November Financials were moved, seconded and approved.

· Audited Financial Statement
Nancy Pino
· Angela Dorn with Hochschild, Bloom & Co., reviewed the Audits for 2017.  The comments section included 14 comments, 12 of which concerned DSC, including a lack of written policies, lack of segregation of duties, and a lack of documentation of receipts and reconciliations.  

1. We will work together on a monthly basis to make sure balances between affiliated companies are in balance. 

2. Eliminating Journal Entries, National Council will provide eliminating entries for the consolidation process.
3. Donations collected for Disaster projects and remitted to the DSC were not recorded to the same projects. National and DSC will work together to make sure they are captured in the right projects.  All of the issues have been corrected, none of the funds were over extended.  In terms of donor intent, the amount dedicated to each fund got to the correct fund.  
4. National Council Credit Card Expenses included two requested reimbursements for Travel Insurance which is a disallowed expense.  National will honor or update the policy.
5. One employee did not sign form and two submitted the request outside of the 30-day policy.  All staff and volunteers will be reminded to sign and honor the deadline, policy will be revised to allow for an unusual delay as authorized by the CEO.  

6. No written procedures for the Louisiana Contract. National Council will implement written procedures on monitoring contracts, including requiring documents and requests from DSC.  

7. Rapid Response Grant -  how funds were spent with receipts.  This is now handled by DSC.  National/DSC will review requirements to determine supporting documents.

8. DSC blank transfer lacked a secondary review.  National will verify DSC action to comply.  

9. DSC cash funds not fully secured.  DSC will make sure cash balances are always secured; they have opened an investment account.
10. DSC has no approval written policies or procedure manual.  National hasprovided our manual to DSC and has verified that they are in the process of completing the final draft , and will verify that they have completed the process.
11. Lack of segregation of duties, tracking receipts of cash.  DSC CFO opens mail and deposits checks. DSC will include written tracking and reconciliation.  National will verify their action to comply.
12. No written approval on journal entries; DSC needs to implement policy that all journal entries are reviewed by employee separate from the processor.  National will verity their action to comply.
13. DSC no secondary review of payroll information.  National will verify their action to comply with review of ADP register.
14. No procedure for accounting gift cards.  DSC will include accounting procedures for gift cards in business practices manual. National will verify their action to comply.
Angela Dorn, Auditor, commented that DSC just became an entity in August.  They need to establish sound business procedures and oversight.  They are trying to put their procedures in place with transparency. There was a separate audit prepared for DSC; they should be reporting back to the national board what steps they are taking to comply. If they spend more than $750K from federal funds, it will require a single audit.  With the Louisiana Contract, all $1.2M is federal FEMA money, which is above the threshold. We need to make sure that the expenses were spent as expected. That’s what caused a federal audit this year and will probably require a single audit in future years. The federal grant usually pays for the audit.  
Motion to approve 2017 Consolidated and Single Audits was seconded and approved.  

Change to the 2016 Audit, page 5, Cash Flow Statement, a typing error on the original report was corrected.  It has been updated and loaded on the website.  Finance Committee moved approval of the Audit dated 2016.  Audit was approved.  

If we can’t get the documents 10 days in advance of the Board meeting, the items should be postponed to the next meeting.

ITEM: Board Resolution 1-26-2018
Tom Fahl
Since we are the sole member of the corporation, we have an obligation to review their budget.

Moved that the Disaster Services Corporation report back to the National Council Board of Directors at the latter’s next meeting on all steps taken to address the comments of the National Council’s Auditor as set forth in the National Council Consolidated Financial Report for the year ended September 30, 2017. 

Furthermore, it is also moved that the Disaster Services Corporation provide on a quarterly basis to the National Council Board of Directors a report on where and how funds are spent or disbursed so that the National Board of Directors is adequately prepared to approve the DSC’s budget.
Resolution was seconded and approved.
ITEM:
2018-2019 Budget
Jim Dodd
· Solidarity Contributions are flat at $1.7M.  Investment income jumps from $85K to $110K.  We put in a spending rule of 2.5% rate of return to the fund that holds the bequest; 3.5% to the Operations Investment fund.  We received a million-dollar bequest at the start of the current fiscal year.  The current fiscal year comes to $98K instead of $85K. Adding the difference of $13K to the $98 K brings us up to $110K. 

· Even if a Council goes through peer review, they still owe the solidarity, it is not written off. 

· Of the million-dollar bequest, $638K was added to Endowment Fund. $425,569 went into the OperationFund.  It will show up in the actuals. 

· 50% drop in car donation going to national is because more of the donations are going directly to Councils.  Car donations value in 2016-2017 $1.3M; 2,370 vehicles; average vehicle $415, down slightly across the country.  It has been a hugely successful program. 
· $200K for Committees, distribution will be determined; Regional budget of $170K (10% of Solidarity​) distribution will also be determined.
· $1.7M for Solidarity, billed $1.78M, that's a small $8,000 margin for error.  We have a reserve of 3% of solidarity as a cushion.
· Revenue increased 19.5%, restricted contributions increased 42%, grants increased 68%.  Since 2015-16, we have added a CFO, Poverty Program Director, Youth and Young Adults Assistant, an Admin Assistant, and one more open position.  Positions grew 25%, Salaries grew 20%, as did Revenue. Salary increase was not a 4% across the board raise, but merit based and market based increase.  Still a very lean staff.  Look at the increase in what that same staff is doing.  

· Additional fixed assets is the new database, $385K.   

· Finance Committee moved approval of the budget.  The numbers will stay the same, but the comments will be improved.  Budget was approved.
ITEM:   Governance
Tom Fahl
· Ralph is looking for suggestions for Committee Task Force Members and Chairs.
· Committee Chairs of Extension and Systemic change, need one person from every Region.   Conciliation Committee is appointed by Ralph.  The Regional Representatives will not be the Core Committee, but they will give the feedback from the field.
· Development and Communications are looking for someone with professional expertise and talent, not necessarily one from each Region.  

· Disaster is a work in progress, we don’t know who they have recruited.
· International's Mission statement and Strategic Plan will be discussed tomorrow.  Our Mission Statement is too long.  A small group to reconsider national's mission statement will be convened by Ray Sickinger with Tom Pelger and Jeanne Harper.  They are asked to come up with a couple of options, especially since we are going to be changing Bylaws.
· The open position at National was intended for an Extension person, but the Stores Committee is requesting a Store Coordinator at the national office.  National has an open position. A mentoring program would help insure that new stores would be successful.  The Stores Committee will be asked to create a job description.  
ITEM: Bylaws Revision
Tom Fahl

· The Governance Committee began reviewing the Bylaws at the Providence National Meeting in 2016. We spent two years going through the changes to lend clarity to the Bylaws. We also added a section on Definitions.  The board suggested the following changes:

· #4 correct it to say the "National Council and its members".  These Articles are directed to this corporate entity only.  The Governance Committee will have to go back to the model bylaws to replicate the changes made here.  The National Council is a Corporation, instituted by Council General.  

· #18, page 11, hiring CEO, is the primary responsibility of the Board of Directors. Primary functions of the Board are oversight of a CEO and finances.  

· #18, Spiritual Advisors are nonvoting if they are ordained.

· Page 15, President has the power to recommend the candidate for approval by the board. 

· #18.  Pull 6.3 language over to 6.2.  

· Questioned the Rule's requirement that you have to be an active member in order to be an officer.  That wasn’t the intent.  These are Bylaws for the National Council.  #18 Officers are the four offices.  Bylaws do not define that the Board be Officers.  #9, membership of the National Council, "Only active members hold Office" a Board Member is not an Officer.  We are not talking about anything other than this Board.  Should #23 define the officers?  Add a definition, President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer.
· #25, "No one who receives a salary can serve on the Board as a voting member." The decision is made, a staff person can be an active member, but can't vote at this board level.  The Rule provision is in Statute 14.  We could define the word "Society."  In #25, change the wording to be "No one who receives a salary from the National Council can be a voting member of this board." There is similar language in #23.
· Consensus was reached that Tom would wordsmith these articles.  There is nothing in the Bylaws that says a non-Catholic cannot sit on the board.  Only requirement is that active members of the Society always be the majority.  The Council with the president controls practically everything.  Tom will be making changes to #23 and #25, regarding employees of the National Council.  

· #29, President appoints the Committees, just the Committees are appointed by the President.  

· #21, clause on open meetings; all meetings of the Board should be open to the members.  When Board meets at National and Midyear, the meetings are published.  

· Members of the National Council are NCM’s; Executive Directors cannot act as a Proxy for the National Council Member.

· Motion to adopt the Bylaws provisionally with amendments proposed by the Governance Committee, subject to a review of #23 and #25 concerning paid employees of the national council; with a definition of officers consistent with state law was seconded and approved. 
· We will finalize with the Board via email. 
ITEM:
The Rule Part III Statutes Revisions
Tom Fahl
· We want the Rule to read well.  One major change concerned Cultural Beliefs.  Core Values were replaced with Cultural Beliefs.  
· Statute 10, #3 talked about number of conferences in a Council.   Encourages, but does not mandate,larger District Council's to have no more than 12 conferences.  
· We are not able to change frequency of meetings.
· Statute 13, "Regional Vice Presidents" is not correct.  It should be worded, "National Vice President – Eastern Region".
· It was suggested that Statute 3 add another Membership level, "Spiritual Members."  We may be confined by International, we have to be consistent with Part I of the Rule.  "Contributing member" is hard to define.  The new database has a category of Membership called "Volunteer."  Membership should be limited to "Active and Associate".  Delete "Contributing." It is not mandated by International.  We can take out Contributing paragraph.  Find and remove the word “Contributing” and change the indentation of the paragraph. 
· Page 4, Cultural Beliefs, Today’s Society change the verbs to "Strengthen," "Build," etc., to create parallel structure with stronger verbs.  

· We violate Statute 15 concerning the appointment of a Spiritual Advisor, if a clergy person is not available.  If the Pastor has declined and the Deacons have declined, ask a lay person.  "President of the Council or Conference may appoint a Catholic lay person following appropriate Diocesan Church protocol."    

· Statute 16, we use a stricter definition of subsidiarity, instead of using the definition of Subsidiarity in the Rule 3.9.  Replace that paragraph with the definition of subsidiarity as used in the Rule.
· Statute 24, first paragraph, page 16, "next higher Council will determine annually …" is counter to the principle of subsidiarity, Council determines how much they will have in reserve.  Management of the Society’s assets remains exclusively with Councils.  The word is really "management" of the assets.  

· Statute 17, second paragraph.  The "National Council’s Conciliation Committee," Article 21, just has "Conciliation Committee," they should be consistent.  Change #1 and #2 titles also.  
· Statute 10, Councils are encouraged to consider divisions into smaller districts; accommodates subsidiarity.  
· Consensus is to recommend pushing revisions forward and that the additional comments and changes will come back to the Board via email for approval.   
Motion that the recommendations of the Governance Committee regarding changes to the Rule Part III, as submitted, and subject to the redrafting at the January 26, 2018 board meeting, be approved by the Board via email after the revisions are complete.  The motion was seconded and Approved.
ITEM: Update Trademark Legal Issues
Tom Fahl  
Significant costs for Western District of Wisconsin may be over soon.  We may yet need to go to trial.  We have authorized our attorney to file a motion for reconsideration.  The Fargo store issue is behind us.  We are still dealing with the Brooklyn Ozanam Motors issue; we are sending a letter explaining our trademarks and asking him not to use our name
ITEM:
CEO REPORT
Dave Barringer
· 501(c)(3) Tax status.  We are approaching the October 1 deadline to obtain independent tax exemption.  We intend to keep to the deadline, but we are not going to kick anyone off of the national group.
· We are modernizing our approach to fund raising and are collecting three times what we collected several years ago, with the same staff.  We are determining how to follow up with new donors. We hope to have new donors once the EWTN series is aired.
· Resolution 59 - All board members are expected to donate to the Society. 100% participation is expected by donors and grantors.
· Database has been a struggle.  We will have a Help desk at Midyear to show new navigation and fields. We reduced the number of data fields on the annual reports.  It is a secure system.  Data will be more robust.  We have installed a new phone system.  We are also bidding new servers to increase speed and capacity. These come through the Building fund

· The endowment fund from bequests is at $1.5M.  We recently received a bequest of Walgreens stock; 60% to Endowment, 40% for operation.  
· SVDP National Foundation is being organized, we are still recruiting members.  An option for a major donor to support could be the cost to complete the second season of Our Faith in Action. between $300-400K. EWTN has committed to a 10-week series, with another 10 weeks of repeats.  Our show has review scores higher than any programming they have ever seen.  This is an extension opportunity.  We will be providing Marketing kits for use by Councils and Conferences.
· Disaster Services raised $2M in the last six months. We are building an active vibrant Society.  
· A procedure has been established to identify whether a bequest or grant was intended for National or a particular Council.
· Please send potential members for the Foundation Board to Foundation Chair Joe Manogue.

· A CGI request for International support needs Board consensus.  We are asked to provide Disaster Support and International Support for Twinning for Councils in this Hemisphere   This is a one-time donation for International Support.
· Motion to provide $100,000 to CGI for these purposes.  Approved
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Meeting was adjourned at 5:30 pm.
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Submitted by: Guadalupe Valencia
Prepared by: Sherry Brown

National Secretary
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